
 

 
Roseburg Urban Sanitary Authority 
1297 N.E. Grandview Drive  
Roseburg, OR 97470 
 

    
AGENDA 

REGULAR MONTHLY BOARD MEETING 
 
April 12, 2017 
RUSA Board Room 
4:00 p.m. 

 
Board of Directors 

John Dunn, Chairman Rob Lieberman, Vice Chairman 
David Campos Jerry Griese 

Kelsey Wood 

 
1. Call to Order 

2. Roll Call 

3. Consider Minutes 

a. March 8, 2017 Regular Board Meeting 

4. General Managers Report 

a. Brown Avenue Area Improvements Phase V - Update  

b. Back Nine Sanitary Sewer Extension - Update 

c. Natural Treatment System – Wetlands mitigation permit final inspection 

d. Administrative Building Lighting Upgrade – Contract Review Board bid 

review and award 

5. West Hills Condo Association – Request to forgive outstanding sewer fees. 

6. New Developments 

7. Staff Report 

8. Permits Issued 

9. CH2M Operations Report 

10. Accounts Payable 

11. Other Business 
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Roseburg Urban Sanitary Authority 
1297 N.E. Grandview Drive  
Roseburg, OR 97470 
 

    
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF 
ROSEBURG URBAN SANITARY AUTHORITY 

 
Board Vice-Chairman, Rob Lieberman, called the regular monthly Board Meeting to order at 
4:00 p.m. on March 8, 2017 at 1297 N.E. Grandview Drive. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Directors 

Present: Vice-Chairman Rob Lieberman, David Campos and Kelsey Wood 
Absent: Chairman John Dunn and Jerry Griese 

 
 
Others present: General Manager Jim Baird, Finance Director Christine Morris, Collection 

System Superintendent Steve Lusch, Administrative Assistant Ellen 
Montgomery, CH2M Plant Operations Supervisor Randy Turner and Lee 
Holmes. 

 
1. Consideration of the minutes of the Regular Monthly Board Meeting of 

Wednesday, February 8, 2017. 
 
David Campos moved to approve the minutes, as presented, for the Wednesday, 
February 8th, 2017 Roseburg Urban Sanitary Authority Regular Monthly Meeting. 
Kelsey Wood seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 

General Managers Report 
Brown Avenue Area Improvement – Phase V 
RUSA has received the 90% plans for the project.  Staff is reviewing the plans and will 
meet with the Engineer, i.e. Engineering to finalize the plans. 
 
Back Nine Sanitary Sewer Extension Project 
CH2M delivered the 90% plans for Staff review.  Staff will have a conference call with 
the owners, i.e. Engineering and CH2M for comments on the plans.  Jim stated to the 
Board the road construction will not be done during the 2017 construction year.    
 
SDAO Annual Conference 
The Conference was Thursday, February 9th through Sunday, February 12th.  RUSA 
Board Members Kelsey Wood and David Campos attended the conference this year.  
 
Natural Treatment System 
The 2016 Monitoring Report was submitted to DEQ on Tuesday, February 28th, 2017.  
The 2017 Farm Operations Plan was also submitted to DEQ.  The completion of these 
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two reports were a joint effort of CH2M Engineering, CH2M Operations and RUSA 
Staff.  The Mitigated Wetlands Report was sent the week of March 6th, 2017. 
 
Appointment of Budget Officer 
Each year the Board appoints a Budget Officer for the current Budget Year.   
 
Staff recommended the Board appoint Jim Baird, RUSA’s General Manager, as the 
Budget Officer for the Budget Year 2017-2018. 
 
Kelsey Wood moved to appoint Jim Baird, RUSA’s General Manager, as the Budget 
Officer for the 2017-2018 Budget Year. 
David Campos seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
2017-2018 Budget Committee Meeting 
The first scheduled Budget Committee Meeting is Wednesday, April 26th, 2017, 
commencing at 12:00 noon.  If a second meeting is required, that meeting will be held 
on Wednesday, May 3rd, 2017, at 12:00 noon.   
 
The Budget will distributed to the Budget Committee by Friday, April 21st, 2017. 
 
The Board was provided the Budget Calendar for the 2017-2018 Budget Year. 
 
Staff Professional Development 
Kyle Bartlett attended the Pipeline Assessment Certificate Program (PACP) in 
February.  Kyle passed the certification test and joins Rick Cox and Dean Ronk as a 
PACP Specialist. 
 
Scott Ough took the Oregon Building Department’s Limited Plumbing Inspector test.  
Scott passed the test, increasing RUSA’s Licensed Plumbing Inspectors to four. 
 
Heard Farms Wastewater Facility 
Heard Farms has reached capacity at their treatment lagoon.  They suspended 
accepting waste products until land application starts May 1st, 2017, weather 
permitting. 
 
RUSA is receiving calls from waste haulers and Umpqua Dairy, asking if RUSA can 
accept liquid waste at our treatment plant.  RUSA received DEQ’s approval to accept 
food by-products from Umpqua Dairy, which is part of the Dairy’s permit with RUSA. 
 
RUSA also received approval to accept waste hauled from holding tanks.  RUSA’s 
charge is $.10 per gallon; Heard Farms was charging $.15 per gallon. 
 
RUSA has no method of accepting grease or septage.  Treatment Plant Staff is 
checking on options for accepting this waste.   
 
Two nearby plants can accept grease or septage; one is in Eugene, and the second is 
in Phoenix.   
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Budget Committee Members 
There will be two vacancies on the Budget Committee following this Budget Year.  Bob 
Hobi has retired and no longer wishes to serve on the Budget Committee.  Dan 
Holborow has sold his home and is the process of building a new home, which is 
outside RUSA’s service boundary.  To serve on RUSA’s Budget Committee, the 
member must live within RUSA’s service boundary.   
 
Jim Baird’s Employment Contract 
At the request of the Board Members in attendance at the Board Meeting, John Dunn 
was called and conferenced in for a discussion of Jim’s Employment Agreement.  
Spencer Rockwell, Assistant General Counsel, SDAO, has reviewed the Agreement 
and found it to be satisfactory. John Dunn recommended that the Agreement be 
retroactive back to January 1, 2017 Jim’s hire date. 
 
Kelsey Wood moved to approve the Employment Agreement for Jim Baird, RUSA’s 
General Manager, and it to be retroactive back to January 1, 2017. 
David Campos seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously.  

 
CH2M Report 

Randy Turner, CH2M Plant Operations Supervisor, Roseburg Operation, reported a 
letter was sent to Andrew Ullrich, DEQ – Medford Office, dated March 6, 2017, 
reporting the BOD removal efficiency was 81% with a requirement of no less than 85%.  
This is largely in part due to the unusually low influent BOD caused by above average 
flows during the month of February, 2017, which averaged 8.76 MGD, with multiple 
days being above 10 MGD.    
 
Randy stated to the Board that the Annual Biosolids Report was sent to the DEQ and 
EPA in February, 2017.   
 
Randy stated that the Annual Pretreatment Report was sent to the DEQ in February, 
2017.  The DEQ sent out their Audit findings from the September 2016 review.  A 
response will be forthcoming. 
 
Ron Thomas, CH2M Maintenance Specialist, was at the plant the last week of 
February and first week of March, to update the Condition Assessment that was 
conducted in 2011. This service was provided at no cost to RUSA. Mr. Thomas’s 
wages and expenses were paid for by CH2M Corporate as a value add to the current 
contract. 
 

Accounts Payable 
The Board reviewed the Accounts Payable and Addendum for the March 8th, 2017 
Accounts Payable. 
 
Kelsey Wood moved to approve the Accounts Payable and Addendum, as presented, 
with the exception of the payable, discussed below. 
David Campos seconded the motion. 

 The motion passed unanimously. 
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GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 

 

Date:  March 31, 2017 

To:  Roseburg Urban Sanitary Authority 

  Board of Directors 

From:  James V. Baird 

  General Manager 

Re:  General Managers Informational Report to the Board 

 

Brown Avenue Area Improvements Phase V 

The Brown Avenue project has been advertised and will close April 20th. Staff and the 
Project Engineer will review the bids and bring a recommendation to the Contract Review 
Board at the next Board meeting. 

Back Nine Sanitary Sewer Extension 

Staff has contracted with Hardcore Drilling, Inc., a geotechnical rotary boring company, 
to provide rotary borings for subsurface geotechnical exploration. We have also retained 
the services of Western Testing to provide the required testing and geotechnical report. 
CH2M requires this information to complete the project plans and specifications. 

Natural Treatment System 

Peggy O’Neill of CH2M led a site visit for Anita Andazola of the U.S. Army Corps of 
Engineers. The visit was to evaluate the permit that RUSA obtained to work in the 
wetlands and the mitigation required to offset the construction work. Ms. Andazola was 
very pleased with progress of the mitigation. The Corps needs to revise a few changes in 
the mitigation and issue a revised permit, but once the paperwork is completed Ms. 
Andazola feels she can release the site from further obligation to the Corps.  

Administrative Office Lighting Upgrade 

Staff with a representative of the Oregon Energy Trust conducted a project walk through 
with Platt Electric and Eoff Electric to produce a detail list of all the fixtures and controls 
that would be included in the lighting upgrade project. Staff followed that meeting with a 
walkthrough with five electrical contractors interested in bidding the project. The 
proposals are due April 6th. Staff will review the bids and bring a recommendation to the 
Contract Review Board at the Board meeting. 
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Staff Professional Development 

Matt Chasteen attended the second level of a three level Public Works Leadership 
training in Bend in March. Matt is planning on completing the last level of the APWA 
Northwest Public Works Institute leadership training in October of this year.  

Steve Lusch attended the Certification Review and Math Course offered by UBOS and 
UCC. Steve is planning on taking the Level IV Wastewater Treatment exam in April. Steve 
currently holds a Level II Wastewater Treatment Certification as well as a Level IV 
Wastewater Collection Certification. 

Rick Cox attended the Certification Review course with the intent of taking the 
Wastewater Collection III exam. Rick currently holds a Level II certification. 

Scott Ough also attended the Review course. Scott currently holds a Wastewater 
Collection I as well as a Wastewater Treatment I. Scott plans on taking the Level II 
Wastewater Collection. 

 UCC Wastewater Collection System Class 

Larry Bahr, UCC Instructor, wrote a letter of appreciation to the RUSA staff for assisting 
his class with a tour of our facility. Staff demonstrated our field equipment, GIS system 
and our Asset Management program.  
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ROSEBURG URBAN SANITARY AUTHORITY 
NEW DEVELOPMENTS AND PROJECTS 

 
  
DEVELOPMENTS: 
 

 Edenbower sewer main extension 
- Pinnacle Western Engineering is designing a sewer main extension to provide service to 

property east of Stephens street. 
 Oakridge Court Apartments 

- The plans and specifications have been approved. Construction is pending. 
 Troost Street Subdivision 

- The plans and specifications have been approved for construction. The contractor for the 
project is Knife River Material. Construction will begin in the spring, weather permitting. 

 Newton Creek Manor 
- The owner, NeighborWorks Umpqua, has chosen to provide sewer service to the 

manufactured home park with a private sewer system. 
      
      Preliminary Design 
 

- Loosley – Woodside Avenue subdivision 
- Tabor – Military Avenue subdivision 
- Townsend Lane – Lookingglass subdivision 

 
PROJECTS: 
 

 Brown Avenue Area Improvements Phase V 
- The plans and specification have been advertised and the bidding period will close April 

20th. 
 Cascade Court main line extension – Joint City RUSA project 

- Cradar Enterprises has completed the work on this project. The punch list items and 
Engineers certification pending. 

 Spruce St. – Parrot St Improvements Project 
- The project construction has been completed. The Engineers certification and as-built 

drawings are pending. 
 WWTP Roof Replacement Project 

- The insurance claim is still in negotiation. All of the replacement equipment has been 
installed. 
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 Back Nine  
- CH2M has completed 90% plans. Staff is reviewing the plans and specification. Staff is 

working with a drilling company and a geotechnical company to provide a geotechnical 
report to CH2M. This information is needed to complete the project. 
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ROSEBURG URBAN SANITARY AUTHORITY 
MARCH, 2017 STAFF REPORTS 

 
 
COLLECTION DEPARTMENT:  
 
 Completed 232 underground utility locate requests 
 Completed 55 work orders. 
 Completed CCTV of 8,601 feet of mainline. 
 Completed cleaning of 79,733 feet of mainline. 
 Completed 38 manhole inspections. 
 Completed root treatment for 1310 feet of mainline. 
 Repaired 1 manhole. 

  
ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT: 
 
 Completed 13 permits and 9 inspections. 
 Brown Avenue Area Improvements Phase V.  is out to bid and will close April 20th. 
 CH2M has completed 90% plans for the Back Nine Sanitary Sewer Extension project. 

Staff is reviewing the plans and specifications. Geotechnical exploration will be 
completed April 6th. 

 Construction on the Spruce St. – Parrot St. Improvement’s project has been completed. 
The As-Built drawings and Engineer’s letter of certification is pending.  

 Construction on the Cascade Court Project is substantially complete, there are some 
punch list items that have not been completed. The contractor will complete the work 
when weather will permit, sometime in May. The As-Built drawings and Engineer’s letter 
of certification is pending. 

 Conferences:  Jim Baird attended two days and Ryon Kershner attended all three days 
of the Oregon Operators Conference hosted by the Eastern Oregon Section of the 
PNCWA, April 3rd through the 5th. Jim was representing the PNCWA and Ryon was 
completing his required continuing education credits. 

 Jim Baird will be attending the in-person board meeting for the PNCWA in Seattle WA 
April 7th and 8th.  
 

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: 
 
 Vacancy Credits: 12 were processed, for a total of $1,164.40 in March.   
 Credit cards/eChecks: 477 payments totaling $24,449.39 were collected in March. 49 

payments received at the counter, 19 by voice response system, and 409 on-line. 
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 Automatic Payments:  1,848 customer accounts are signed up.  Received $73,631.60 or 
approximately 13.5% of monthly billing. 

 Conferences:  Christine Morris attended the Oregon Government Finance Officers 
Association (OGFOA) Conference March 6th thru 8th.  
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The following are permits issued during the month of March, 2017: 
 

1) NEW CONNECTIONS 
 
 (Construction of new single family residential units) 
 
 Single Family Residential: 
 

 2546 NW Troost Street 
 386 Strauss Avenue 
 1605 W Tarragon Drive 

Commercial: 
 
 (Construction of new commercial structure(s)/facilities) 

 
 572 W. Stewart Park Drive 
 764 NW Garden Valley Blvd., Suite #101 

 
2) RELAY PERMITS 

 
 (Repair and/or replacement of an existing building sewer line(s) 

 
 700 Pioneer Way 
 672 NE Alameda Avenue 
 3067 NE Hughes Street 
 682 NE Meadow Avenue 
 1623 W Catherine Avenue 
 1728 NW Crouch Street 
 1466 NW Beacon Way 

 
3) DEMOLITION PERMITS 

 
 (Demolition of an existing structure) 
 

 None 
 

4) MAIN LINE EXTENSIONS 
 

 (Extension of an existing and/or new sanitary sewer main line) 
 

 None 
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5) MAINS AND LATERALS 

 
(Installation of new sanitary sewer main line(s) 

 
 None 

 
6) SERVICE CONNECTIONS 

 
 (Existing stub-out to a property line) 
 

 None 
 

7) TAP CUTS 
 
 (Tap cut for connection to sanitary sewer main line) 
 

 700 Pioneer Way 
 

8) MANHOLE CORE DRILL 
 

 (Core drill manhole to connect sanitary sewer line and/or sanitary sewer main line) 
 

 None     
 
9) PLAN REVIEW    
 

(Fee to review plans for new developments, subdivisions, etc.) 
                   
 None 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

14



15



16



17



18



19



20




